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August 28, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the County Council’s review and approval is a supplemental ordinance for the third quarter of 2007.  The attached ordinance includes supplemental budget requests for new appropriation authority, corrections, and 2006 budget reappropriations.
In addition, I am sending recommended revisions to various provisos included in the 2007Adopted Budget Ordinance for various agencies.  These revisions are discussed below.
The following are highlights of the supplemental proposals impacting the Current Expense (CX) Fund.
Business Relations and Economic Development $10,865 Revenue Backed
The Office of Business Relations and Economic Development (BRED) is requesting additional appropriation authority of $10,865 for historic property mitigation.  The appropriation request is revenue backed from mitigation funds and will reimburse BRED CX funds that were used to pay for services to document a historic building.  The mitigation funds were specifically earmarked for this purpose pursuant to Ordinance No. 15247. 
Sheriff $286,559 and 3 FTEs Revenue Backed
· Academy training deputy – $45,348 – 1 FTE
This request supports the addition of a deputy at the Law Enforcement Academy effective July 2007.  Salary and benefits are fully backed with state revenue.

· Shoreline Street Crime Officer Add – $94,863 – 1 FTE
This request supports the addition of a street crimes officer to the city of Shoreline contract effective June 2007.  The request is fully supported by contract revenues.
· Sound Transit overtime –  $58,000
This request supports a new contract with Sound Transit to provide security at the Kent rail station on an overtime basis.  This request is fully supported by contract revenues.

· Woodinville SRO – $88,348 – 1 FTE
This request supports the addition of a school resource officer to the Woodinville contract effective July 2007.  The request is fully supported by contract revenues.

Records, Elections and Licensing Services
· Elections Extra Help Staffing –  $1,818,244

This Elections request is to support the administration of the primary and general elections in 2007, and to cover additional costs incurred in the spring elections’ printing and binding and long term lease accounts.  The request anticipates levels of spending similar to the 2006 fall election cycle, and includes increases in extra help, overtime, and printing and binding.  The request is partially revenue backed with an estimated 66% and 82% being allocated to participating jurisdictions in the primary and general elections respectively.  
· Record Storage and Retrieval –  $71,000

The Records Center facility is at capacity, and additional appropriation authority is needed to cover the costs of contracts with private records centers for the storage of county records. 

· Animal Control Officers –  $67,651 Revenue Backed
Suburban cities have requested enhanced animal control services and have demonstrated an interest and willingness to secure these services via contract in a fee for service agreement.  The requested expenditure appropriation authority is revenue backed through contractual agreement, and would fund temporary help to support these contracts.  

District Court $472,515 – 17 FTEs
District Court is requesting supplemental appropriation of $474,515 and 17.00 FTEs to implement recommendations in a staff needs assessment study completed for the Court earlier this year.  The study found that District Court is understaffed in its most basic function: case-related work.  With its supplemental appropriation, District Court will hire 5.0 FTE Operation Coordinators, 11.0 FTE Court Clerks and 1.0 FTE Compliance Clerk.  The Operations Coordinators will be divided among branch locations, the Call Center and the Central Processing unit.  Eight of the Court Clerks will staff a civil Central Processing Unit to relieve the workload of clerks at the locations, two will be added to District Court’s Call Center and one will be added to the Payment Center.  District Court will use $140,000 of its supplemental appropriation to develop and implement a detailed training program to address training and development of managers.
Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention – $0 - Convert  1.00 TLT to an FTE  

This request will convert an existing PPM III TLT administrative analyst to a regular FTE to support an ongoing body of work, for zero fiscal impact.
Non-Current Expense Funds
Road Services Division (RSD) $794,349
In 2006, King County experienced two sets of severe winter storms at the beginning and end of the year.  The storms caused county roads to flood; underpinnings to fail; hillsides to wash out onto roadways; and roads, slopes and drainage facilities to fail.  The 2006 First Quarter Omnibus appropriated $2,420,495 to address the storm emergency response and repair needs for the first set of storms.  At the end of the year, the "November Election Eve Storm" and the "December 14 Severe Storm" damage resulted in the adoption of an emergency $7.5 million supplemental in December.  

After reviewing and reconciling all storm damage repair project costs and federal storm grant awards, RSD requires a $794,349 increase in operating budget authority to address the projects remaining in 2007.  

Road Improvement District (RID) Guaranty - $1,032,000  
In total, 151 separate repair and response locations as a result of the late 2007 storms have been or will be addressed for a total cost of $10.4 million.  The Federal Highway Administration and Federal Emergency Management Administration have awarded $5.4 million in grants to RSD.  The remaining costs will be covered by approximately $3.5 million in 2006 RSD fund balance, $1,020,000 in residual RID Guaranty fund balance transferred to the Road Fund, and $450,000 in 2007 CIP project cancellations.  An additional $12,000 appropriation in the RID Guaranty fund is needed to pay required bond call expenses.  

Road Construction Transfer ($450,000) Disappropriation

Funding for the remaining storm costs will result from reducing the operating fund transfer to the Construction Fund and disappropriating funding for two CIP projects:

· CIP Project 200202, SE Middle Fork Snoqualmie River Road, ($200,000).  This is a joint project with Federal Highway Administration to reconstruct 10.74 miles of roadway within the Mt. Baker-Snoqualmie National Forest.  It is being cancelled because the cost to design and construct the proposed improvements is significantly higher than FHWA and King County can jointly fund.  

· CIP Project RDCW28, Issaquah Fall City Road Pedestrian Improvements, ($250,000)  A portion of the $500,000 set aside for a walkway along Issaquah Fall City Road will be disappropriated.  RSD will seek out grants and matching funds from the School District to fund potential projects.  Further discussion of the project is available in a proviso response transmitted to council on March 30, 2007 (2007-0234).
MHCADS – Alcoholism and Substance Abuse $4,941,833 and 5 FTEs with $5,478,447 Revenue Backed 
Increased appropriation is for Reclaiming Futures grant, Criminal Justice Treatment Act funding, Access to Recovery grant, updated DASA biennium funding, and the transfer of the Community Organizing Program (COP) into MHCADSD division.  All requests are revenue backed.

Noxious Weed Control Program - $46,930 in Grants
The Noxious Weed Control Program has received grants from the Washington State Department of Agriculture ($37,550) and the Washington Department of Ecology ($9,380).  The grants fund extensive surveys in the Snoqualmie watershed to establish the baseline distribution of priority noxious weeds, in particular invasive knotweed and garden loosestrife.  After inventory data is obtained, the Noxious Weed programs will identify priority infestations for control, including 1) infestations directly impacting riparian corridors, or with potential to impact them; 2) infestations higher in the watershed; and 3) infestations that are likely to be restored to stable native vegetation.  Priority infestations of target weeds will be controlled throughout the watershed.
Grants Funds Carryovers  
· Miscellaneous Grant Fund - $21,935,317 
The Grant Fund requests supplemental appropriation authority of $21,935,317 as a carryover of budget of 2006 authority to be expended in 2007. 
· Justice Assistance Grant (JAG)- $286,021 
The JAG Grant Fund requests supplemental appropriation authority of $286,021 as a carryover of budget of 2005 authority to be expended in 2007.
· Federal Housing and Community Development (FHCD) - $20,624,682 
Federal Housing and Community Development is requesting $20,624,682 in supplemental appropriation authority to allow active projects funded in prior years to expend their funds.  The department annually reviews project balances and carries over appropriation authority for projects that are ongoing and disappropriates projects that do not require additional funding because they are completed.  The projects underway support the council-adopted Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan for the King County Consortium (comprising the County plus participating suburban cities).
Finally, I will take this opportunity to express my concerns about potential additions to this supplemental.  As the Office of Management and Budget has proceeded through the last few months preparing my 2008 Executive Proposed Budget, it has become increasingly clear that the county is once again beginning to see the fiscal limitations imposed on the CX Fund by the two legged revenue stool of property taxes and sales taxes.  The 2008 budget will of necessity be a lean one, constrained by revenue growth that does not keep up with cost growth and potentially requiring significant use of reserves to meet our basic service responsibilities.  The current outlook for 2009 is far worse, potentially portending a return to targeted budget reductions.  These are times we as theCounty Council and the Executive have lived through before, making hard decisions in the 2001 - 2004 period.  None of us wants to go through those times again, and together we can impact how deep cuts might have to be by constraining additions to supplementals which are outside of costs necessary to maintain county services.  I hope you will join with me in this effort to exercise such constraint.
If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434.  

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely, 
Ron Sims

King County Executive
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